
 
New Kilham Parish 

Council Website  
The new Kilham Parish 
Council Website is under 
construction. The Web-
site pages that can be 
viewed at the moment 
can be found at the   
Website address: 

www.kilhamparishcouncil.co.uk 

The site can also be viewed on your smart phones. To contact 
any of the councillors just go to the Councillors’ page and        
either click on the phone number and you will be connected   
automatically (contact by phone should only be within sociable 
hours, during weekdays) or the email address and you will be 
able to send an email. The website should be completed in the 
next couple of weeks. Sorry for any inconvenience taking the 
old site down may have caused. The uploading of content is  
ongoing and may not be complete by the time you read the 

newsletter.     Gerry Horner (Webmaster) 

 

KILHAM NEWS 
Your Village—Your Voice 

June & July 2017 

ALL ITEMS FOR INCLUSION IN THE AUG/SEPT EDITION OF THE NEWSLETTER SHOULD BE 

SENT TO: gerryhorner10@gmail.com BY JULY 21ST  

http://www.kilhamparishcouncil.co.uk


 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Blacksmiths Cottage Open Morning 

Blacksmiths Cottage is holding an open morning on 17th June to         

celebrate the Great Get Together. The Get together is a community       

initiative launched by Jamie Oliver and the Duchess of Cornwall in 

memory of the murdered MP Jo Cox. The gatherings are designed to 

bring communities together and we thought this would be an opportunity 

to showcase the work we have been doing to update our facilities. We 

have met a lot of lovely people since moving here to Kilham last August 

and would love to meet more of you, so we are opening up our doors for 

viewings of our dining and letting rooms and serving light refreshments. 

Doors will be open from 11am to 2pm on Saturday 17th June so if you 

fancy a look round, a quick chat or just a free cuppa come and join us.                     

Jim and Lynn  



 
The April meeting was a members' evening.  We    
discussed the 2017 WI Resolutions so that we could 
decide which way, for or against, we should ask our 
delegate to vote at the National Conference in        
Liverpool in June.  Both are worthy subjects -           
Alleviating Loneliness and 'Plastic Soup' - finding a 
way to stop microfibres destroying the oceans. The 

delegate was given discretion to vote how she 
thought fit after hearing the speakers at the      
conference.  After our debate we made boozy 
truffles with Andrew from The Old Star and wild 
flower seed bombs with Lorraine (even though 
she hadn't known she was expected to       
demonstrate).  There was a great deal of hilarity 
and everyone seemed to enjoy themselves.  Our 
social outing in April was a visit to The Spa       
Bridlington where, after lunch, we had a nostalgic 

visit to the 'picture house' to watch the film 'The King and I'.  The April 
walk was Harpham to Lowthorpe with a tea and cake stop at Burton    
Agnes Hall.     
At the meeting in May we had Kath and Clive Richardson telling us 
about "The Fate of the Eight" - a sequel to their talk on the woman who 
didn't exist.  This was a very interesting but sad story.  The walk was 
again Harpham to Lowthorpe as we got it slightly wrong last month and 
wanted to get it right.  A coach trip to Saltaire and Salt's Mill was our May 
social outing.  
The June speaker will be Rick Hudson talking about Danes Dyke House 
and in July Toastmaster and Master of Ceremonies, Steve Haynes, will 
tell us about his experiences.  
The WI Computer Club is going well and if you need 
help or just want to have a general chat about using 
your computer then come to the Old Star Kilham on 
Friday afternoon at 1pm for a friendly informal     
gathering with like minded people and expert tuition. 
Everyone welcome - £1 entry.   
Another new venture is the Pop Up Cafe in the       
Village Hall back room between 2pm and 3.30pm on 
the third Wednesday of the month.  Come and have a 
cup of tea, piece of cake and a chat - only £1.50.  All 
welcome. 
Kilham WI meets the 2nd Tuesday of the month in the 
Village Hall at 7.15pm.  There is a walk in a different 
location every month and we usually have a social event too. 
Everyone very welcome.  For more information ring 420105 or 420650                  



Kilham Neighbourhood Watch 
 

Area Co-Ordinator Anita Harrison (01262 420632) 

Police Emergency 999  Non-Emergency 101 

 

There have been one or two incidents that are not acceptable, it 
seems that the playing areas and the tennis courts on Back Lane are 
being used as a meeting place for youngsters who are parking up, 
drinking and there may be a possibility that drugs are involved and 
leaving their rubbish lying around. There has also been an incident of 
the portacabin being broken into.  

The Playing Field Association and the Neighbourhood Watch are not 
going to tolerate this behaviour – so if you happen to be taking a stroll 
in the vicinity of Back Lane and you see something that looks out of 
context, please get in touch with Anita or the police. As villagers have 
contributed to a place to be used for everyone to enjoy, we will not  
tolerate someone doing damage to that area. 

Another note of harassment, the Old Post Office House has been 
egged one night during the last week and the occupant’s car had the 
same treatment. Why would anyone in their right minds want to do a 
stupid act like that? I hope that CCTV footage will be seen and the per-
son who is responsible be made to pay for the damage caused. 

Please be aware of scams still targeting old people who live alone – 
don’t give any bank details to anyone who rings or asks for them. We 
have had another incident last week to a lady who lives in the village. 

Please try to keep shed doors and garage doors closed during the day 
even if you are in, there are sneak thieves always on the lookout for 
something to steal. 

Hope you have an enjoyable summer. Call me if I can help 
with anything. 

Anita Harrison 



Kilham Church of England Primary School 

www.kilhamschool.co.uk 

(Mr S England 01262 420214) 

 

 

The Archbishop visits Kilham School 

Our main piece of news from the last couple of months has been the 
visit of The Archbishop Of York to Kilham School. Dr John Sentamu 
joined us for the afternoon of 28th April, as part of his weekend of 
events around the Bridlington area.  
The Archbishop was at the beginning of the Tour De Yorkshire in 
Bridlington that morning, so we decided to have our own ‘Tour De 
World’, with the children bringing bikes and scooters to school and 
having a grand parade on the field.  
We also had a special collective worship where we gave out our usual 
‘VIP’ certificates to those children winning the awards that week. 
Our theme for the week was ‘perseverance’, which linked very well 

with the Tour De Yorkshire, as during 
the assembly we calculated the total 
number of miles the contestants would 
cover that weekend (415!) Needless to 
say, we preferred our gentle parade 
around the school field… Our special   
assembly included an address from the 
Archbishop during which he talked to 
the children and parents about 
dedication and commitment. All in all, it 
was a very special afternoon for school 
and, hopefully, enjoyed by everyone who 
attended! 
 
S England 

  
 

 

http://www.kilhamschool.co.uk


 

Church events and services for April & May 
(all at Kilham unless stated otherwise): 
 

June 

  4th      11.00am   All-age Holy Communion 

11th            8.45am  Holy Communion (Book of Common Prayer)  

18th      11.00am  Holy Communion   

26th      11.00am  Burton Fleming Village Hall: United Parish Holy   
     Communion and bring and share lunch  

July 

2nd       11.00am   All-age Holy Communion 

9th            8.45am  Holy Communion (Book of Common Prayer)  

16th      11.00am  Holy Communion 

20th  2pm (Thursday) School Leavers service in church   

23rd       10.00am  Carnaby: United Parish Holy Communion 

30th  11.00am  Holy Communion: Jointly with St Paul’s Methodist 

Dear all, 

Sunday 7th May was a wonderful day for the church in Kilham; the Bishop of Hull 
attended the service to confirm a group of people ranging in age from school         
children to adults. 

Confirmation is all about making promises, confirming those that were made at   
baptism by parents and god-parents. It is a great affirmation of faith for those            
concerned. 

Promises, of course can frequently be broken because we are broken people in a 
broken world, but one thing remains a certainty; the promises of Jesus are never 
broken, He is the same yesterday, today and tomorrow and He promises  eternal life 
to all those who believe and trust in Him. 

Would you like to enter in to that promise in a regular way? How about coming 
along to the services at All Saints, there is something for everyone.  

All blessings to you all  Rev James Trowsdale  

 

ALL SAINTS CHURCH SERVICES  

AND EVENTS   01262 420313 



KILHAM QUILTERS EXHIBITION 

 

The "Quilty Pleasures" exhibition, held over the recent bank holiday 

weekend was a huge success, raising £7000 for the Yorkshire Air      

Ambulance and Yorkshire Cancer Research.  We were delighted to   

welcome the Archbishop of York who visited on the Saturday morning 

and we are also extremely grateful to all those people who came from 

the local area and further afield to support us.  The Linus Quilts, which 

were also on display and much admired, will now be donated to Martin 

House Hospice.  Thank you all for your generosity and for the lovely 

comments we received both over the weekend and afterwards.   

It makes all the hard work so worthwhile  

KPFA  - Kilham Playing Fields Association 
 

We are still looking for volunteers to run the playing field going        
forward. The current team are keeping things going until new            
individuals can be found to take the over the organisation. 

There is enough money in funds to complete all financial               
commitments in 2017, but some funding will need to take place to 
provide for next year. 

The Parish Council has awarded KPFA a yearly grant to help with the 
insurance and toilet hire. This grant allows for any money raised to be 
spent on the development of the playing field and its maintenance. 

The tennis courts are open now if you fancy a game, but please note 
that they are used by the tennis teams on a Tuesday and Thursday 
evening.  

We are suffering quite a lot of anti-social issues in the carpark of the 
playing field. People are drinking, leaving litter and damaging        
property in and around the area. This behaviour has been reported to 
the Police and Neighbourhood Watch and I would ask if anyone sees 
anything suspicious that they contact the Neighbourhood Watch 
Team or the police.   

David Sheader 420777 



 'Ray's Voices'     

Kilham Community Choir 

 

What a Service that was!  The Jazz Vespers which Ray's Voices 

sang in The Priory, Bridlington, with the RevRay Quartet, at the end 

of April, was a real highlight of performances so far, from this          

talented group.  Only just over a year old and we are surpassing any-

thing we could have dreamed about when we began in February 

2016. We harmonised with attention to detail and the true feeling 

asked of us by conductor, Steve Harris, (who rewarded us with a    

discreet thumbs up to show when he was really pleased!)  Our next 

performance is a Charity Concert in Burton Agnes Hall on Thursday 

27th July, starting at 7:30pm. Tickets will be £12 and include a buffet 

and a wander round the elegant rooms on the ground floor of the 

Hall.  There will be a bar and a raffle and we hope to raise lots of 

money for two charities.   One is for those suffering from Dyslexia 

and the other is to help 11year old Burton Agnes school girl, Lily 

Blythe, achieve her goal of representing Great Britain in the 

2024/2028 Olympic Games.  Lily trains at the Yorkshire Regional 

Training Centre for Pentathlon GB at Bishop Burton, where one of her 

coaches is Sonja Greaves, a member of Ray's Voices.  Tickets for the 

concert will be on sale from the end of June via choir members or by 

calling 01262 420062.  If you are interested in joining Ray's Voices, 

just turn up at about 7:15 (7:30pm start) any Thursday evening at 

The Olde Star and 

see what you think! 



 

KILHAM VILLAGE LOTTERY 

Draw Date: 25
th

 March 2017   

 
Draw Date: 29

th
 April 2017 

 
For anyone new wishing to have a number/s, please collect a blank ‘new member’ 

registration form from Kilham Stores and return the completed form to Kilham Stores 

or Louise Mckie at Little Owl Barn, Southside or Marie Sheader at Central House, 

Middle Street 

Numbers are 50p each per month and you can hold as many numbers as you wish.  

If you require any further information or have any queries please contact Louise 

Mckie on 01262 421804 or Marie on 01262 420777 or email 

kilhamvl2017@gmail.com 

The next draw is on Saturday 27
th
 May. If you are paying monthly please ensure you 

have paid at your chosen place by this date otherwise unfortunately your number/s 

will not be put in the draw. 

1
ST

 PRIZE MRS P WEBSTER £60.00 

2
ND

 PRIZE MR P BOYES £35.00 

3
RD

 PRIZE DAVE HARRISON £20.00 

1
ST

 PRIZE JONES FAMILY £60.00 

2
ND

 PRIZE N MCLEAN £30.00 

3
RD

 PRIZE HEATHER SPECK £15.00 

The Kilham Dance Group   
 Hello, 
NEW!!! sequence dancing 3-5pm on a Friday. A dance programme will be 
made each month. Three afternoons will be mostly modern sequence danc-
ing but we hope to have one afternoon of social dancing with a few old time 
dances. 
Please contact us at kilhamdances@yahoo.co.uk for more information and 
for any cancellations when we are unable to run the dance. 
A nominal charge of £2 for the dance and to include a quick tea/coffee/
biscuit break. 
Dancing is very good exercise and improves your balance and muscle 
strength. It also helps your memory when you have to remember the danc-
es. But best if all it is a good social event and you will get to know popular 
and new dances for your holidays. 

Look forward to seeing you, Contact 01262 601441 or 
email kilhamdances@yahoo.co.uk 

mailto:kilhamvl2017@gmail.com
mailto:kilhamdances@yahoo.co.uk
mailto:kilhamdances@yahoo.co.uk


KNIT AND NATTER GROUP 

The Kilham Knit and Natter Group meet at 2 o'clock on the first Monday in 
each month at the Chapel. 

Everyone is welcome to come and visit. We can offer you tea, coffee and 
biscuits. If anyone wants to join the group, please just come. Use the side 
door. Just walk in, there is so much talking we might not hear you knock!   

We have been knitting recently for the Boulevard Children’s centre and 
Nursery in Hull as well as for Knit for Nowt, who supply knitted articles 
around Hull and the East Riding. 

We thank those people who have generously given us their left over, or   
unwanted knitting wool and needles. We can use all you send us knitting 
blankets, clothes and therapy puppets. 

For any further information 
please contact Denise     

Glencoe House -    

        01262 420073 

 

 
The Stores, Kilham  

01262 420630 

 

Newsagents Confectionary 

Off Licence Greengrocer 

4 candles plus a little bit                        

of everything else! 

Opening Hours 

Monday to Friday 7am to 7pm 

            Saturday       7.30am to 5pm 

              Sunday        9am to 12.30pm 

Bank Holidays as Sunday hours 



 

 

 

Minister Rev Nic Bentley—01262 352733 and 
notices to Sue Harrison at 
seh@btinternet.com.  Our services are held  
every Sunday morning at 10.30am everyone 
very welcome, coffee and biscuits served after 
the   service. 

 

  
 

 

 St Paul’s Methodist Church 

Stewards are Susan Harrison, Ruth Rawson and Sylvia Foster. 

 

4th June, Pentecost.   Local Arrangement 

11th June Trinity Sunday Rev M Dove 

18th June Rev N Bentley 

25th June Mr Bellamy 

2nd July Miss L Staveley 

9th July Rev Fisher 

16th July Rev N Bentley 

23rd July Rev J Hughes 

30th July 11am United service at the Parish Church. 

 The Outreach Post Office running at the village 
hall Is open: 

 

Wednesday afternoons 1.00 pm until 4.00 pm  

and Friday mornings 9.00 am until 12 noon.   
   

Please make sure we all use this invaluable service 
in our village 

mailto:seh@btinternet.com


 

  
 

The Aims of Driffield Probus Club 
 

*    To promote fellowship among like-minded, retired and semi-retired  
gentlemen 

*    To provide an opportunity to meet and talk with members from a wide range of work-
ing life backgrounds 

*    To help enhance the social aspects of retirement through a range of activities de-
signed to meet different needs and tastes. 

*    To provide a support network for members and their wives. 
*    To provide an opportunity to meet new friends 
 
About Driffield Probus Club 
 
We meet on the second and fourth Wednesdays of each month.   
On the second Wednesday we gather at 10.00am for 10.30am for a coffee morning at the 
Community Centre, Mill Street, Driffield.  The meeting comprises club business and a 
general discussion on topical issues. We avoid politics and religion and the emphasis 
throughout is on humour  
On the fourth Wednesday of each month members meet for lunch at 12 noon for 
12.30pm at the Blue Bell, Nafferton and enjoy good food from a choice of menu .       
Meetings usually have a speaker 
A  number of excursions are arranged during the year, to  a variety of venues to satisfy 
most tastes,  
 

April 2017 Bulletin 

The Chairman welcomed 17 members to our coffee morning on 12
th
 when plans for our 

Market Stall Event were made  
Lunch at the Bluebell Nafferton was well attended on the 26

th 
when wives are invited 

We will aim to have a speaker at our Bluebell Lunches & wives will be invited to specific 
lunches  
During the month visits were made by members to Bridlington Coastguards & to Bridling-
ton RNLI 
The RNLI visit was enjoyed by 8 members and a donation of £100 was made 
Publicity. A market stall has been booked for 15

th
 June 2017 with follow up Open Days on 

July 12
th
 & August 9

th
 

 
Forthcoming Events –  2017 / 18 
 
Speakers 
David Wall – Hutton-le-Hole 
John Sharman – To Infinity  
Steve Haynes - Toast Master 
Jim Clark – Under the Maple Leaf 
David Holman - Gems and Gem Materials 
 
 
 
 
Contact : David Holman – 01377 - 250175 

Trips: being planned 
Wolds Gliding Club Pocklington  
Scarborough Cricket Festival 
York Railway Museum  
York Army Museum 
Southburn Archaeological Museum, 
Siemens in Hull,  
OnLookers  
Bridlington Spa.  



 

KILHAM PARISH COUNCIL NEWS 

Last month Kilham held its Annual Parish Council Meeting at which Geoff 
Seward was again nominated as Chairman and Mark Buckle as Vice-
Chairman, both accepted their nominations and were duly elected.  

The Public Parish Meeting was also held the same night and we would 
like to thank all the local organisations which contributed and to those 
who attended. For those of you who are curious about the work of the 
Council a summary can be found in the Chairman’s 2017 Report on our 
website. 

The Council is in the process of having its financial accounts audited both 
internally and externally by independent companies. Between the dates of 
5th June and the 14th July, the public has the opportunity to view the    
accounts by appointment and ask questions, by contacting the clerk via 
our new website.  

Our regular meetings are held on the second Monday of each month,   
except August, starting at 7.30pm in the village hall. You will be warmly 
welcomed, as your views are valued, if you decide to come along and 
speak to your councillors about your concerns or about what is, or is not, 
happening in Kilham. You may wish to share your ideas for the village, to 
support a friend or simply listen.   Claire Boston - Clerk 

Kilham Baby and Toddler 
Group 

 

Calling all Mums and Dads— We 
have a fantastic, fun-filled morning 
for babies and toddlers at the       
village hall in Kilham every  
Wednesday morning during term-time.  Why not come along and meet up with 
other parents and carers. Have a coffee, while you and your child make lots of 
new friends.  For more information please call Louise Burkinshaw: 

07976 892347  

Kilham Indoor Bowls 

Our bowls club meet every Friday at 7pm in the village hall —why not come 
along and join us as a way to learn a new skill and make some new friends. 
It’s fun, friendly and good gentle exercise. Don’t worry if you don’t have your 
own bowls—we are always willing to lend and will give you a warm welcome.   
For any inexperienced bowlers—coaching can be arranged. 

We look forward to seeing you soon!  Call Jean Wilson on 420664 



 

 

 

 

3rd Wednesday of the Month  

(at present) 

Between 2pm and 3.30pm 

 in Kilham Village Hall Back Room 

POP UP CAFE 
Cup of tea, cake and a chat 

£1.50 
 

 Everyone welcome  



 

We offer a range of used cars to suit every need and can source and supply      
virtually any new vehicle at competitive prices. 

Established over 40 years ago, G Boyes has grown into one of the area's most  
respected new and used car dealerships and service / repair centres. 

We pride ourselves on our friendly, individual approach towards customer care 
and believe this is the reason so many of our customers  

come back again and again. 
All our vehicles are sold with a warranty and an MOT if required. 

To get the latest deals call now or explore the website. 

www.gboyes.co.uk 
 

We are once again selling bird boxes—at £3.95 and kindling at £2 per 

bag with ALL monies going to Air Ambulance.  



 

Hi! I’m Jo, the face 

behind WAG Pet       

Services, based in  

Kilham.  I offer a    

bespoke Pet Service     

providing a          

convenient, one-stop         

solution for one or all 

of your pets’ needs. 

What my clients say about me…                                      
 

We loved getting updates on Facebook whils t we were away’   
Jo has d on e above and beyond what we expected’ 
My little man ad ores Jo and loved his walks’  
It’s the bes t grooming he has had in his 14 years!’  
Jo is so patient and incredibly loving and caring’ 
The surroundings are smashing, very d og friendly’ 

You’ll find more at 
www.wagpetservices.co.uk 

 

 

 

LOGS FOR SALE 07813 477226 

DELIVERY 
AVAILABLE 
IN LOCAL 
AREA  



‘Keep Kilham Frack Free’ 

Monthly Meeting Last Tuesday of the Month 

June 27th & July 25th 

7.30 pm @ Kilham Village Hall 
Everyone welcome 

keepkilhamfrackfree700@gmail.com   
RTPI and Planning Aid England, have recently published a step-by-step 
document clearly explaining the planning process for shale gas         
extraction, or as it is more commonly known, fracking.   

The aim is to ensure that communities, councillors and other               
interested parties are correctly informed of this emotive and           
controversial subject. 

It covers: 

how shale gas is extracted 
how applications are assessed and determined through the    

planning process 
the role of other (not planning) regulatory bodies 
how to advise communities affected by shale gas extraction      

proposals (advice for Planning Aid England volunteers) 

The advice only applies to England, as it is the only part of the UK 
where shale gas extraction is currently permitted. 

The document can be accessed via the internet clicking on the link: 
Shale Gas Extraction  or typing www.rtpi.org.uk  into your browser 
and entering ‘Shale Gas Extraction’ into the search box of the website.  
To find out more come to our monthly meeting at the village hall. 

Fracking and the Planning System for Communities 

mailto:keepkilhamfrackfree700@gmail.com
http://www.rtpi.org.uk/media/2276891/Shale%20Gas%20Extraction%20.compressed.pdf
http://www.rtpi.org.uk


 

All aspects of building work covered from the removal of your old fireplace to 
the construction of a new focal point ‘bespoke fireplace’ in your home. Liners 
supplied and installed and all aspects of chimney work undertaken. 
We are proud to be able to offer a unique service with locally sourced, hand 
crafted products, provided to your specification and to a certified standard. 
 
We provide a complete local, reliable and 
friendly service at competitive prices.  Free 
estimates given and many local  references 
available.   
 
Most people know that chimneys need to 
be cleaned out but few of us think about it 
until a problem occurs, such as poor venti-
lation or chimney fire—to avoid this -  Why 
not give us a call and let us give you a 
quote for having your chimney swept by a 
professional this month. 
 

Contact: Alvin 
01262 421896 

Alvin Ingham 
Property Maintenance 

HETAS Registered wood 

and multifuel stove        

installer and building 

contractor 

 



LITTLE GEM  
For all your domestic needs, local and reliable. 

  Cleaning 

   Grocery shopping 

    Laundry 

If you need a helping hand or just 

don’t have time,                                                                     

call Gemma on 07714512239  

Iyengar Yoga Class 

Beginners Welcome- mixed 
ability class 

Term time only  

Please bring your own yoga 
mat, other equipment will be 
provided. 

Monday ~ 7-8.15pm  

Kilham Village Hall 

Thursday ~ 9.30-10.45am 

Nafferton Methodist Church, school room 

Contact Kate for more details on  -  07877668129 

Kategoodwin@rocketmail.com 

mailto:Kategoodwin@rocketmail.com


 

 

 

     The Old Star Kilham  
        Is proud to announce that we are officially, 

one of the top 15 favourite pubs in Yorkshire!  

Please go to Yorkshire.com/pub and vote for us 

The overall winner will be announced at the Great Yorkshire  Show 

 

 


